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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed July 7, 2011.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained compensable

injuries to his neck and back.  The administrative law judge

awarded medical expenses, temporary total disability

benefits, a 7% anatomical impairment rating, and 50% wage-

loss disability.  After reviewing the entire record de novo,



Boyd - G004786 2

the Full Commission affirms the administrative law judge’s

opinion as modified.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury to his

neck and back.  We find that the claimant proved he was

entitled to a 7% anatomical impairment rating and 20% wage-

loss disability.  

I.  HISTORY

William Lee Boyd, age 56, testified that he had a

General Education Diploma (GED).  Mr. Boyd testified that he

served four years in the United States Navy Seabees, working

as a construction mechanic.  Following his honorable

discharge from the Navy, the claimant was employed in the

fields of farm equipment maintenance, forklift rebuilding,

railroad hopper car repair, and motor vehicle engine repair. 

The claimant worked two years for a municipality installing

sewer pipe for an air vacuum system.  The claimant

subsequently became employed with the City of Cabot in the

water department.  The claimant performed water repair and

installation work for several years before eventually being

transferred to the respondent-employer’s Wastewater

Commission.  



Boyd - G004786 3

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on June 8, 2010.  The claimant testified on direct

examination:

Q.  Now, on the day you were hurt, what was your
job with the City?

A.  Crewman....My job was to check 41 lift
stations every day; let them know if there was any
trouble, you know, like things running over, not
pumping, vandalism, storm damage, and keep the
trash picked up, and weed-eat....

Q.  Why don’t you tell the judge what you were
doing at that day at the time that you had your
injury?

A.  I was getting - I do the north run in the
mornings and come back and do the town run in the
afternoon, and getting around there close to the
high school....and started up these old wood
steps, going up through there.  And about the
third or fourth step there, the board give, or my
foot didn’t get quite right on the step, and I
kind of turned my ankle there.  And when I went to
grab the handrail, it broke....The next thing I
know I was sitting on the ground with my left leg
folded up under me, and my right leg outstretched,
kind of like I was doing the splits, and I was
holding the handrail with my right hand....I fell
into a four-strand barbed wire fence on top of a
six-foot chain link fence.  

Q.  Can you estimate how far in distance that you
fell before you stopped falling?

A.  About the fourth step there, the top of the
fence would be even with the bottom of my feet. 
So it would be about six foot, I would
estimate....
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Q.  And then you also told me you hurt it - tell
us about whether you hurt your neck or back.

A.  I had a cracked rib.  My neck where it’s
joined on was hurting pretty good.
And in my lower back, one through five lumbar
there, it felt like somebody hit me with a
baseball bat across the back and still does if I
get up and try to get very active.    

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

compensable injuries to his face, right leg, and foot on

June 8, 2010.  A CT of the claimant’s head on June 8, 2010

showed “hemorrhage in the nasal cavity, ethmoid sinuses and

maxillary sinuses without discreet (sic) fracture seen.”  A

CT of the claimant’s sinuses was taken on June 8, 2010, with

the impression, “1.  Fracture of the medial wall of the left

orbit of indeterminate age.  2.  Paranasal sinus disease

involving the maxillary sinuses with moderate mucosal

thickening.  3.  Mucosal thickening in the nares is seen

with deviation of the nasal septum to the right.”    

A CT of the claimant’s cervical spine was done on June

8, 2010, with the following findings:

Degenerative changes are noted with no fracture or
acute bony abnormality seen.
CONCLUSION: No fracture or subluxation.  

A CT of the claimant’s thoracic spine on June 8, 2010
showed the following:
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Degenerative changes are noted with no fracture or
subluxation seen.
CONCLUSION:
1.  Degenerative change.
2.  No fracture or subluxation.
3.  Scattered Schmorl’s nodes.  

A CT of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on June 

8, 2010, with the following findings:

Vacuum discs are seen at L3-4, L4-5 and L5-S1, as
well as L2-3.  Disc space narrowing at these
levels also noted.  Calcification along the
posterior margin with broad angular disc bulging
at L5-S1 is noted.  Disc bulging produces
impression upon the thecal sac and moderate
narrowing of the neural foraminal bilaterally. 
Broad annular disc bulging also seen at L4-5 with
impression upon the thecal sac.  Mild narrowing of
the neural foramina on the left and moderate
narrowing neural foramina on the right.  Disc
bulging at L3-4 produces impression upon the
thecal sac and moderate narrowing of the neural
foraminal bilaterally.  

CONCLUSION:
1.  Degenerative disc changes and disc bulging as
above.
2.  No fracture or subluxation seen.
3.  Cystic lesion of the right iliac bone
measuring approximately 3 cm in greatest
dimension which has a sclerotic rim and is most
likely benign.  This could be followed up with
bone scan.

The claimant testified that he did not return to work

for the respondents or any other employer following the June

8, 2010 accidental injury.  A Nuclear Medicine Whole Body

Bone Scan was done on June 9, 2010:
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CLINICAL INFORMATION: 55 year old male who
suffered a fall and now has low back pain and
right hand pain.  The patient also has rheumatoid
arthritis....

FINDINGS: There is a focal area of increased
uptake along the anterior right ninth rib which
may be indicative of a rib fracture associated
with this patient’s recent fall.  This is best
seen on the anterior view of the chest, of course,
but also can be seen projected along the spine on
the posterior view.  In the lumbar spine, there
are multiple areas of focal uptake that appear to
be associated with the facets on either side of
the lumbar spine, more distally than proximally. 
This finding is consistent with degenerative
disease in the spine.  No significant uptake in
the vertebral bodies are identified that would
suggest some sort of compression fracture.  Uptake
is seen in the shoulders and SI joints indicative
of degenerative disease.  Also, the knees show
degenerative uptake bilaterally and the right
ankle shows degenerative uptake consistent with
degenerative findings.  No evidence of fracture
can be seen, specifically in the spine.  The
patient does have more uptake on the right side 
of the spine than the left and is complaining of
right sided low back pain which may be related to
this patient’s trauma, but could be because of
twisting or wrenching the back rather than
fractures of the lumbar spine.  Recommend plain
film evaluation of the lumbar spine to look for
traumatic abnormalities.

Increased uptake in the knees bilaterally,
consistent with patient’s history of rheumatoid
arthritis.

Increased uptake in the right ankle and foot
indicating degenerative changes associated with
arthritis.  Looking back at plain film views of
the right foot done on a previous day, there is
significant degenerative findings in the right
foot, as well, and also some type of pin has been
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inserted through the great toe to correct hammer
toe in an area where there is increased uptake on
today’s bone scan.

Jesse Burks, D.P.M., examined the claimant on June 16,

2010:

Mr. Boyd is a pleasant, 56-year-old gentleman who
works for Cabot Water Works.  He complains of an
injury, which occurred on 6-7-10.  He fell from a
set of steps because the hand rail gave way and he
fell approximately 6 to 7 feet.  He describes
landing on his foot and he has had a significant
increase in pain since that time....He has a
history of previous forefoot surgery a number
of years ago....

X-rays:
Three views of the right foot were ordered,
reviewed, and interpreted by me with the following
findings: Recurrent hallux valgus is noted.  Pin
in place in the distal first metatarsal.  There is
significant first MTPJ arthrosis.  Complete
dislocation of the second and third digits, right
foot.

  
Dr. Burks assessed “1.  Traumatic bursitis, second and

third metatarsophalangeal joint secondary to his injuries

sustained on 6-7-2010.  2.  Multiple forefoot deformities.”  

Dr. Bo Shurley noted on June 18, 2010, “He is having

some low back pain across his low back.  Right side a little

worse than midline or the left.  Physical exam shows his

foot has severe bunion deformity.  He has hammer toes....His

back is a little tender in the midline down around L2, L3. 
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A little tender in the paravertebrals but not real

impressive.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Shurley on June 25,

2010: “He is having a lot of neck and back pain....Neck is

very tender in the paravertebrals.  Midline is okay. 

Thoracic area is a little tender.  Lower back is also tender

in the paravertebrals.  He has a CAT scan of the thoracic,

lumbar and C-spine documented in the chart with totally

normal results on all three of them.”  Dr. Shurley assessed

“Neck and back strain.  Hypertension secondary to the pain,

exacerbation of it.”  Dr. Shurley indicated that the

claimant could return to restricted work on June 26, 2010.   

Dr. Shurley noted on July 2, 2010, “Presents with a

follow up on his back and neck, leg and foot.  Neck is much

improved.  He says it is doing much better.  He slept

through the night once finally.  Low back is still bothering

him.  It is radiating into his left leg.  Back is tender

around L5, S1.  There is some abnormalities on the CT scan

in that area.  He also has some paravertebral pain.”  Dr.

Shurley assessed “Low back pain with radiculopathy to the

left leg after the fall....We are going to get an MRI.”
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The claimant consulted with Dr. J. Justin Seale on July

28, 2010:

Mr. Boyd is a 55-year-old gentleman with a history
of rheumatoid arthritis, who denies any prior
significant history of neck or low back problems,
who sustained a fall from about 5 feet on steps on
06/08/10.  He went head first, with his head
falling into some barbed wire and landing on his
right foot.  He had immediate back pain.  He
initially complained of back and neck pain.  He
is here today for those complaints as well as the
pain radiating to his left buttock and leg.  This
pain is moderate to severe, sharp, throbbing,
aching, burning and constant and keeps him up at
night....

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION:
Hips - Bilateral hips show full range of motion
without pain, tenderness, signs of instability or
muscle spasms....

RADIOGRAPHIC EVIDENCE:
AP and lateral upright cervical spine x-rays
ordered, obtained and reviewed today reveal mild
degenerative spondylolisthesis C3-4 with
multilevel degenerative disc disease of the
cervical spine, especially at C5-6, C6-7.  No
acute changes.  

AP and lateral x-rays of the lumbar spine upright
ordered, obtained and interpreted today reveal
multilevel degenerative disc disease of the lumbar
spine slightly worse at L5-S1.  These are moderate
in severity at all levels.  He has some slight
osteophyte formation noted.  

No acute injuries such as fractures or subluxation
at any level in the cervical or lumbar spine.  

Bone scan reviewed from 06/09/10 (report) reveals
no acute injuries of the cervical, thoracic or
lumbar spine.  The main reason for the bone scan
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was to evaluate the spine, so the radiologist
reviewed the bone scan specifically for the
spine and made comment of that.

IMPRESSION:  
1.  Multilevel degenerative disc disease of the
lumbar spine with low back and occasional left
buttock and leg pain.  2.  Multilevel degenerative
disc disease of the cervical spine with axial neck
pain.  

PLAN:
At this time I spent over 25 minutes with him and
his girlfriend explaining how this was a
preexisting condition.  His degenerative changes
were there well before.  He has some scoliosis of
the lumbar spine, which he feels is due to his
fall, and I explained to him that the normal
progression and prognosis of scoliosis [is]
progressive, not acute.  He seemed very frustrated
with this.  I told him, per his history, that his
symptoms started at the time of his injury, but he
has no underlying obvious injury as per the
current imaging that I have.  

My recommendation is to place him on work
restrictions of no bending, twisting or lifting
over 20 pounds for the time being.  We are going
to hold off on any further therapy because he is
about to have surgery on his right foot....

We are going to obtain an MRI of the lumbar spine. 
I am going to see him back afterwards, review it
and determine if there is any obvious reason for
this left buttock and leg pain to consider an
epidural injection.  Thus, my current plan is to
try one epidural injection and possibly a little
more physical therapy on his neck and low back. 
Currently, I see no acute injuries.  Thus, unless
the MRI changes this, he will not receive an
impairment rating.  I discussed this with the
patient today.  
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An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on July

29, 2010, with the following findings:

Alignment of the lumbar spine is intact.  There is
disc desiccation throughout the lumbar spine with
loss of disc height at all levels and multilevel
Modic reactive endplate changes.  There is also
facet degenerative change throughout the lumbar
spine.  No fracture is seen.  Incidental note is
made of a retroaortic left renal vein.

At T11-T12, there is a very minimal posterior disc
bulge with facet degenerative change producing
mild left foraminal stenosis without central canal
stenosis.  

At T12-L1 and L1-L2, very minimal posterior disc
bulge is present with no evidence for neural
compromise.

At L2-3, there is a suspected tiny left foraminal
annular tear.  There is a mild diffuse disc bulge
with slight eccentricity to left in conjunction
with facet hypertrophy, producing mild bilateral
foraminal stenosis, more pronounced on the left. 
There is no central canal stenosis at this level.

At L3-4, there is a mild diffuse disc bulge. 
There is right paracentral predominance focally,
as well as a superiorly migrated disc material and
a free disc fragment in the right paracentral
distribution posterior to the mid aspect of
the L3 vertebral body which produces moderate
right lateral recess stenosis.  There is also a
focal mild disc herniation in the right
extraforaminal distribution along its superior
aspect.  This likely abuts the exiting right L3
nerve root laterally.  In conjunction with facet
hypertrophy, there is mild bilateral foraminal
stenosis without central canal stenosis.  

At L4-L5, there is a mild diffuse disc bulge with
slight eccentricity to the right in conjunction
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with facet hypertrophy producing mild to moderate
right foraminal stenosis without central canal
stenosis. 

At L5-S1, there is a posterior annular tear with a
mild to moderate posterior disc bulge with
eccentricity to the left as well as mild focal
central predominance in conjunction with facet
hypertrophy, more pronounced on the left,
producing mild right and severe left foraminal
stenosis without central canal stenosis.  

IMPRESSION:
1.  Multilevel degenerative disc disease and facet
degenerative change producing multilevel foraminal
stenosis without central canal stenosis.  There is
also moderate right lateral recess stenosis at the
L3-L4 level and extending superior to the disc
level in association with a superiorly migrated
free disc fragment.

Dr. Burks performed surgery on July 30, 2010: “1. 

Arthrodesis 1st metatarsophalangeal joint right.  2. 

Resections 2nd and 3rd metatarsal head right.  3.  Hammertoe

repair 2nd and 3rd right.”  

Dr. Kenneth M. Rosenzweig saw the claimant on August

24, 2010:

Mr. Boyd is a 51-year-old gentleman seen for a
second opinion regarding a workers’ compensation
denied claim for back and neck pain after a fall
stairway on June 8, 2010 where a hand rail broke. 
He fell to the right off the left onto his
face which resulted in facial fractures, rib
fractures, toe fractures....He injured his
neck and back at the time of the injury.  He has
radiating pain down to his leg and knee.  His main
complaint of pain today is neck and back.  He does
have significant preexisting conditions.  He has
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rheumatoid disease and osteoarthritis.  He was
evaluated by Dr. Justin Seale at Arkansas
Specialty Spine. He was advised that his
conditions were preexisting.

Mr. Boyd has been unable to return to work.  He
has been advised that he cannot return to work
until he is fully recovered....

The MRI from July of 2010 reveals multilevel
degenerative disk and facet disease with
multilevel foraminal stenosis and recess stenosis
due to an extruded disk fragment at L3-L4 to the
right.  A CT scan of the cervical spine at the
time of the injury revealed no fractures and
mostly degenerative changes.  A bone scan
performed on June 9, 2010 revealed uptake
consistent with a rib fracture.  There is uptake
on the facets in the lumbar spine consistent with
degenerative disease.  There is uptake in the
shoulder and SI joint due to degenerative disease. 
There is uptake of the spine, more right than
left, which is related to trauma due to twisting
not fractures.  There is uptake of the knees
consistent with rheumatoid arthritis.  

A CT of the face on the date of injury reveals a
medial wall fracture of the left orbit with
hemorrhages.  

IMPRESSION:
Hard fall while at work off a stairway that
resulted in facial fractures, rib fracture,
foot injury, aggravation/exacerbation of
underlying arthritic spine both cervical and
lumbar with comorbidities of rheumatoid arthritis. 

PLAN/RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  It is unclear why treatment for his spine was
denied coverage from this injury.  A bone scan
clearly shows eccentric uptake on the right which
is the side he fell on.  Even through (sic) are
preexisting conditions, it is my opinion that
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treatment of his spinal condition to facilitate to
recovery so that he can return to work would
be a reasonable claim.  
2.  No long term impairment is anticipated as a
result of this spinal pain but treatment for the
spinal pain should facilitate his recovery.

  
Dr. Rosenzweig performed a “trigger point injection” in

the claimant’s cervical spine on August 24, 2010.  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Rosenzweig on September 14,

2010: “He is diffusely tender across his neck and back with

mild spasms noted.  IMPRESSION: Persistent cervical,

thoracic, lumbar, sacral pain from hard fall.”  

Dr. Rosenzweig stated on September 24, 2010, “Mr. Boyd

does have fairly significant degenerative disease of the

spine with multilevel degenerative disks, facet

osteoarthritis, and secondary stenosis.  A disk herniation

has extruded into a free fragment.  A CT scan of his

cervical spine did not reveal any fractures.  I have told

Mr. Boyd based on his history and examination and with his

comorbidities of rheumatoid arthritis, arthritics do not do

well with trauma.  Even though he does have significant

preexisting disease, the fall could have activated this to a

level requiring treatment.  This is a letter of support for

Mr. Boyd’s claim with workers’ compensation that his neck

and back injury, even though it seems to have aggravated
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preexisting underlying disease, should be a component of

this claim since the fall has been documented to be severe

enough to result in facial fractures and scalp lacerations

that have been refractory to healing thus far over three

months.”  

Dr. Burks saw the claimant on October 28, 2010 and

returned the claimant to “usual and customary work duties”

on October 29, 2010.  Dr. Burks noted, “Custom shoes, cane

as needed for instability.”  The parties stipulated that the

healing period for the compensable foot injury ended on

October 28, 2010, and that the respondents accepted a 5%

impairment rating to the claimant’s foot. 

The record contains a Functional Capacity Evaluation

dated November 11, 2010:

Mr. William Boyd completed functional testing on
this date with reliable results.  Overall, Mr.
Boyd demonstrated the ability to perform work in
the LIGHT classification of work as defined by the
US Dept. of Labor’s guidelines over the course of
a normal workday with limitations as noted above.
When comparing Mr. Boyd’s demonstrated abilities
with that of a written job description for the
position of Crewman - Lift Stations with Cabot
Waterworks, he DOES NOT meet the required physical
demands for the following activities:
a.  Frequently Climb Steps.
b.  Requirement of frequently bend, stoop and
squat.
c.  The employee must occasionally lift and/or
move up to 100 lbs.
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d.  The employee must frequently lift and/or move
up to 35-50 lbs.
e.  Good balance is necessary.        

The parties stipulated that the healing period for the

compensable face and leg injuries ended on January 19, 2011. 

Dr. Rosenzweig reported on January 20, 2011:

Mr. Boyd is a 55-year-old gentleman who was
injured in a fall at work in June of
2010....He had not undergone rapid treatment with
respect to his back pain.  He finally required
long acting narcotics and his pain stabilized.  He
has had two epidural steroid injections.  He has
been off his OxyContin for three weeks.  He
reports no pain today.  He was doing quite well
and he is essentially back to preinjury status
with respect to his rheumatoid disease and
degenerative disease.  He is not returning back to
work.  He has been cleared for disability due to
multiple reasons including rheumatoid arthritis,
advanced degenerative disk disease, spondylosis,
etc.  

It does not appear that he is going to require
surgical management for his back injury.  It does
appear that he had an acute on chronic injury with
a disk extrusion on top of multilevel degenerative
disease.  He has responded favorably to spinal
injections and time.  

At this point, it appears reasonable to declare
him at Maximum Medical Improvement just over six
months from his injury with a favorable response
to conservative treatment....He has restricted
spinal mobility of the cervical and lumbar
spine....He has a slight antalgic gait with use of
his cane.  The spine is nontender with minimal
spasms.

IMPRESSION:
1.  Acute on chronic disk disease.  
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2.  Rheumatoid arthritis.
3.  Fall at work resulting in increased back pain
responding to conservative treatment.  

PLAN/RECOMMENDATIONS:
1.  He is declared at MMI.  He is a candidate for
an impairment rating with respect to his disk
herniation.  Using the American Medical
Association Guide to the Evaluation of Permanent
Impairment, Fourth Edition, he is a candidate for
7% impairment to the whole person as a result of
an extruded disk.  This was felt to be acute on
chronic.
2.  A return can be scheduled as needed.

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 2, 2011.  The

claimant contended that he “injured his neck and back on

June 8, 2010, when he fell down stairs, aggravating a pre-

existing condition.  He seeks payment of medical expenses,

TTD benefits from October 28, 2010 to January 19, 2011, and

a 7% rating to the back as assessed by Dr. Rosenzweig.  The

claimant is willing to undergo rehabilitation but he does

not feel he is a viable candidate.  He also seeks wage-loss

disability benefits in excess of the impairment rating to

the back and §505(a) penalties for 52 weeks beginning

October 28, 2010, as the respondents did not return the

claimant to work within his restrictions at pre-injury

wages.”  

The respondents contended that “all appropriate

benefits have been paid based on Dr. Seale’s medical
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reports.  The claimant did not sustain compensable neck and

back injuries and is not entitled to benefits.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

“Compensability (neck and back); TTD benefits (neck and

back); anatomical impairment (back); rehabilitation; wage-

loss; §505(a) penalties; and attorney’s fees.  All other

issues are reserved.”

A hearing was held on April 8, 2011.  At that time, the

claimant indicated that he would not seek additional

compensation in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-505 or

rehabilitation.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July 7,

2011.  The administrative law judge found that the claimant

proved he sustained a compensable injury to his neck and

back.  The administrative law judge directed the respondents

to pay related medical expenses, and directed the

respondents to pay temporary total disability benefits from

October 28, 2010 until January 20, 2011.  The administrative

law judge found that the claimant was entitled to a 7%

anatomical impairment rating and 50% wage-loss disability.   

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION
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A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...arising out
of and in the course of employment and which
requires medical services or results in disability
or death.  An injury is “accidental” only if it is
caused by a specific incident and is identifiable
by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl.

2002).

The claimant has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

injury to his neck and back.  The Full Commission affirms
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this finding.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained compensable injuries to his face, right leg, and

foot on June 8, 2010.  The claimant testified that he

slipped and fell about six feet onto a barbed wire fence and

chain-link fence.  The claimant testified that he felt

immediate acute pain in his neck and back after falling. 

Dr. Shurley subsequently assessed “neck and back strain.” 

Dr. Rosenzweig noted “mild spasms” in the claimant’s neck

and back on September 14, 2010.  Muscle spasms constitute

objective findings as required by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(Repl. 2002).  See Continental Express, Inc. v.

Freeman, 339 Ark. 142, 4 S.W.3d 124 (1999).  The evidence

does not demonstrate that the claimant suffered from muscle

spasms in his neck and back prior to the June 8, 2010

accidental injury.          

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury to his neck and back.  The claimant

proved that he sustained an accidental injury causing

physical harm to his neck and back.  The accidental injury

arose out of and in the course of employment, required

medical services, and resulted in disability.  The injury
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was caused by a specific incident and was identifiable by

time and place of occurrence on June 8, 2010.  The claimant

established a compensable injury to his neck and back by

medical evidence supported by objective findings, namely,

Dr. Rosenzweig’s report of muscle spasms in the claimant’s

neck and back.  We find that these muscle spasms were

causally related to the June 8, 2010 compensable injury.

B.  Anatomical Impairment

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2002) provides

that permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  “Major cause” means

more than 50% of the cause, and a finding of major cause

shall be established according to the preponderance of the

evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(14)(Repl. 2002).  The

Commission has adopted the American Medical Association’s

Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed.

1993) to be used in assessing anatomical impairment.  See

Workers’ Compensation Laws And Rules, Rule 099.34; Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-522(g)(Repl. 2002).  Any determination of the

existence or extent of physical impairment shall be
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supported by objective and measurable physical findings. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 2002).  

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

essentially found that the claimant proved he sustained a 7%

anatomical impairment as a result of the compensable injury. 

The Full Commission affirms this finding.  We have found

that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable injury

to his neck and back as well as his face, right leg, and

foot.  Dr. Rosenzweig opined that the claimant was entitled

to a 7% permanent impairment rating, based on an extruded

disc and in accordance with the Fourth Edition of the

Guides.  Page 3/113 of the Fourth Edition Guides, at Table

75, Section II C, provides for a 7% whole-person impairment

of the lumbar spine.  The Full Commission finds that Dr.

Rosenzweig’s assignment of a 7% permanent impairment rating

is entitled to significant evidentiary weight in the present

matter.  We find that the 7% anatomical impairment rating

was based on objective and measurable physical findings.  We

find that the June 8, 2010 compensable injury to the

claimant’s back was the major cause of the 7% anatomical

impairment rating.  
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C.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Cross v. Crawford County Mem. Hosp., 54

Ark. App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 896 (1996).  In considering claims

for permanent partial disability benefits exceeding the

employee’s percentage of permanent physical impairment, the

Commission may take into account, in addition to the

percentage of permanent physical impairment, such factors as

the employee’s age, education, work experience, and other

matters reasonably expected to affect his future earning

capacity.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-522(b)(1)(Repl. 2002).

In the present matter, an administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved he sustained wage-loss

disability in the amount of 50%.  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved he sustained wage-loss disability

in the amount of 20%.  The claimant is age 56 and has no

formal education beyond a GED.  The claimant testified that

he had worked as a mechanic since the age of 15.  The

claimant worked as a construction mechanic in the U.S. Navy. 

The claimant’s work history includes primarily construction,

maintenance, and repair with occasional manual labor.  The
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claimant testified that he worked for the respondent-

employer approximately 14 years before the June 8, 2010

compensable injury.  The claimant sustained compensable

injuries to his face, neck, back, right leg, and foot.  The

claimant participated in a Functional Capacity Evaluation

(FCE) on November 11, 2010 and gave reliable effort.  It was

concluded following the FCE that the claimant was physically

able to perform light work duties.  However, it was also

noted that the claimant was not physically able to return to

his job as a Crewman for the respondent-employer.  The

claimant testified that the respondents did not offer

modified work restrictions.

Nevertheless, no treating physician has opined that the

claimant is physically unable to return to light work duty. 

We note the claimant’s testimony that he is able to drive,

and that he can perform at least limited work duty in

operating a small business from his home.  The claimant is

not interested in pursuing any type of vocational

rehabilitation.  The claimant’s lack of interest in pursuing

any type of gainful employment is an impediment to a full

assessment of the claimant’s lack of wage-earning ability. 

City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d
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946 (1984).  Based on the claimant’s age of 56, his limited

education, his extensive work history, and his stated lack

of interest in obtaining any appropriate gainful employment,

we find that the claimant proved he sustained wage-loss

disability in the amount of 20%.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained

compensable injuries to his neck and back.  We find that all

of the medical treatment of record was reasonably necessary

in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002). 

We find that the claimant proved he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits from October 28, 2010 to

January 20, 2011.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained permanent anatomical impairment

in the amount of 7% and additional wage-loss disability in

the amount of 20%.  The claimant proved that the June 8,

2010 compensable injury was the major cause of his

anatomical impairment and wage-loss disability.

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five
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hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully concur, in part, and dissent,

in part, from the majority opinion.  While I agree that the

claimant is entitled to at least 20% wage-loss disability, I

agree with the Administrative Law Judge’s 50% award. 

Therefore, I specifically concur with the majority’s award

of 20%, but must dissent from their failure to award an

additional 30%.

          The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Emerson Elec. v. Gatson, 75 Ark. App.

232, 58 S.W.3d 848 (2001).  The Commission is charged with

the duty of determining disability based upon a
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consideration of medical evidence and other matters

affecting wage loss, such as the claimant’s age, education,

and work experience.  Eckhardt v. Willis Shaw Exp. Inc., 62

Ark. App. 224, 970 S.W.2d 316 (1998).  Objective and

measurable physical or mental findings, which are necessary

to support a determination of “physical impairment” or

anatomical disability, are not necessary to support a

determination of wage-loss disability.  Arkansas Methodist

Hosp. v. Adams, 43 Ark. App. 1, 858 S.W.2d 125 (1993).  To

be entitled to any wage-loss disability benefits in excess

of permanent physical impairment, a claimant must first

prove, by a preponderance of the evidence, that he or she

sustained permanent physical impairment as a result of a

compensable injury.  Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell, 340

Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d 882 (2000).  Other matters to be

considered are motivation, post-injury income, credibility,

demeanor, and a multitude of other factors.  Glass v. Edens,

233 Ark. 786, 346 S.W.2d 685 (1961); Curry v.  Franklin

Electric, 32 Ark. App. 168, 798 S.W.2d 130 (1990); City of

Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946

(1984).  The Commission may use its own superior knowledge

of industrial demands, limitations, and requirements, in
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conjunction with the evidence, to determine wage-loss

disability.  Oller v. Champion Parts Rebuilders, Inc., 5

Ark. App. 307, 635 S.W.2d 276 (1982).

          Here, there is no question that the claimant is

entitled to wage-loss disability.  The claimant had an FCE,

which showed he could do light work.  The claimant’s FCE

examiner compared the FCE results to the job description of

the pre-injury job, and found that the claimant would not

meet the physical requirements for that job, as the job

required frequently climbing steps, bending, stooping and

squatting, lifting up to 100 pounds occasionally, and

lifting up to 35 to 50 pounds frequently.  All of the

claimant’s prior work was in heavy, manual labor.  The

claimant is unable to return to any previous jobs in his

history.

          Furthermore, the claimant has limited education

and is in his mid-to-late fifties, making it very unlikely

he could return to any employment approaching the $14.57 he

made per hour working for the respondent.  Under these

circumstances, a wage-loss award of 50% is more reasonable

than an award of 20%. Therefore, contrary to the majority, I
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would award an additional 30%, as did the Administrative Law

Judge.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must concur, in

part, and dissent, in part, from the majority opinion.

    _______________________________
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


